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The meeting took place at the Leeds City College Printworks Campus and started at 1pm
MEETING ADMINISTRATION AND GOVERNANCE
1.
Welcome and any Apologies for Absence
Andrew Chang was welcomed back to the board and introductions were made.  Apologies for absence were received from Carolyn Lord (Governor).
2. 
Determination of Observers/Attendees at the Meeting
The board agreed attendees/observers at the meeting as per the above attendance list.
3.
Declaration of Interests in any Agenda Items
Governors were reminded of the requirement to declare their interest in any agenda items.  Andrew Chang advised board members of his current role with Wilf Ward Family Trust (a registered charity that provides support, choice and opportunity for adults with profound learning and physical disabilities in Yorkshire) and, with specific reference to agenda item 14 (student recruitment), his current role at York St John University.  Other standing declarations as per the register of board members’ interests were noted.
4. 
Minutes of Meeting of the Board held on 23 October 2023 and any Actions or other Matters Arising

The board considered the draft minutes of its meeting held in October 2023 and reviewed the rolling list of actions and other matters arising from previous meetings, all of which had been or were on schedule to be completed.
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the meeting of the board held on 23 October 2023 be approved as a true and accurate record and that these be signed by the Chair.

5.
Communications


Chair’s and CEO’s Communications
The Chair provided positive feedback following his attendance at the ‘Launch of Luminate 10,000’ event in November and a number of Leeds Conservatoire performances/events, emphasising how the latter showcased the diversity of the Luminate Education Group.
The Chair also provided feedback from a recent White Rose Academies Trust (WRAT) Members’ meeting, which he had attended on behalf of Luminate Education Group (LEG) as Corporate Member/Sponsor of WRAT.  The WRAT Board of Trustees was scheduled to consider its future strategy in the coming months and was keen to continue a productive and positive relationship with LEG; this would be considered further by the CEO with options to be brought back to this board for discussion at the appropriate point.  The board conveyed its congratulations to Alder Tree Primary following its positive Ofsted inspection in November.
The Chair had also participated in the Education & Training Foundation (ETF) Chairs’ Leadership Programme in October, confirming that LEG’s governance arrangements are amongst the most evolved in the sector and of high quality.
Written Resolutions and/or Chair’s Action

The Director of Governance confirmed that two written resolutions had been circulated and approved by governors between board meetings, dated 2 and 30 November, and both relating to the appointment of board/committee members following recommendations made by the Governance & Nominations Committee.
Update from Students’ Union (SU) President
The SU President (Student Governor) reported on recent SU activity which included >600 student voice engagements since the start of term in September and publication of a statement from the SU regarding the conflict in the Middle East.  With regard to the latter, it was confirmed that students continued to be well supported, with colleges within the group being seen as true colleges of sanctuary.  The Deputy CEO & Executive Principal advised that the group had taken a cautious approach around the ongoing conflict, with a balance to be struck between free speech and community cohesion whilst also remaining alert to risks; governors were supportive of the approach taken to date.
Feedback from Link Governors
The SEND Link Governor reported on his recent visit to the new Vine building (Leeds City College’s provision for students with complex needs), commenting on the excellent facilities, an enthusiastic staff team and very positive feedback from parents.  This new facility was felt to be an exemplar of strong partnership working between the group and the Local Authority.  It was noted that SEND annual assurance reports had been considered by each member board this term and were available to all governors via the governance portal (virtual boardroom – VBR).
The Safeguarding Link Governor had spent time with the Director of Student Life discussing sustained NEET (Not in Employment, Education or Training) data from a safeguarding perspective.  As with SEND, safeguarding annual assurance reports had also been considered by each member board this term.
6.
Appointment of Vice Chair(s)

RESOLVED:

That David Yates and Ken Morton be appointed as Vice Chairs of Luminate Education Group with immediate effect and up to the end of their current terms of office as governors, being June and August 2025 respectively. 
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND REGULARITY AUDIT FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31 JULY 2023

7.
Feedback from Audit Committee
The Chair of the Audit Committee presented a report providing feedback and recommendations from a meeting of the committee held in November.  Governors’ attention was drawn to:
· A deep dive into the risk around gang crime/violence, reflecting on the recent tragic death of a Leeds City College student. Members were assured by the range of controls and actions in place to mitigate the identified risk, considering these to be thorough and robust.  As part of its deep dive the Audit Committee had also considered the group’s business continuity planning and was satisfied that progress had been made across the group to develop a comprehensive set of campus incident plans.
· RSM’s annual internal audit report for the year ending 31 July 2023 which contained an overall opinion that “The organisation has an adequate and effective framework for risk management, governance and internal control.  However, our work has identified further enhancements to the framework of risk management, governance and internal control to ensure that it remains adequate and effective.”
· The Audit Committee’s Annual Report to the Board and Accounting Officer and its overall opinion that the organisation has adequate and effective assurance arrangements (including subcontracting assurance arrangements), framework of governance, risk management and control processes for the effective and efficient use of resources, the solvency of the institution and the safeguarding of its assets.

· The planned procurement process for group internal audit services for 2024/25 onwards.
RESOLVED:

To receive and note the Internal Audit Annual Report 2022/23 and the Audit Committee Annual Report 2022/23.
8.
2022/23 Year End Audit and Accounts

Going Concern Assessment
The board discussed the approach to the assessment of the group as a going concern, supported by a detailed paper presented by the Chief Financial Officer (CFO) and the College Financial Forecasting Return (CFFR) covering the current and forthcoming financial years.  Having considered the financial projections set out in the CFFR, governors were satisfied that the group had sufficient cash to support capital programmes and operational performance through to July 2025.  Therefore, as recommended by the Audit Committee, the board supported the preparation of the accounts for the year ending 31 July 2023 on a going concern basis.

At the request of governors, the CFO provided an update on the proposed intra group loan agreed by this board and the Leeds Conservatoire Board in July 2023, advising that the ESFA had requested additional information from the group to inform its decision on whether to approve the proposed arrangement.  Governors were reminded that, if approved, the intra group loan would negate the need for an annual letter of support to be provided by LEG to Leeds Conservatoire (LC) to support LC’s going concern position.
RESOLVED:

To approve the preparation of the Luminate Education Group financial statements for the year ending 31 July 2023 on a going concern basis.

Audit Completion Report and Management Representation Letter
The external auditor presented their audit completion report for the year ending 31 July 2023, including their draft representation letter.  They reported that it had been another clean audit with unqualified opinions and no internal control recommendations having been identified (the latter considered to be rare in the sector).  It was confirmed that Mazars’ representation letter was standard with nothing unique to Luminate Education Group.  
RESOLVED:

To note the audit completion report for the year ending 31 July 2023 and approve the management representation letter as presented.

Year End Accounts
In presenting the group’s annual report and accounts the CFO drew governors’ attention to the following points:

· Leeds Conservatoire income stream

· Impairment of assets (relating to Printworks fire)

· Pensions accounting treatment

It was acknowledged that the latter resulted in the balance sheet looking very different to previous years.
The draft report and accounts, including the operating and financial review, statement of corporate governance and internal control, statement of regularity, propriety and compliance and the statement of responsibilities of the members of the Corporation had been considered in some detail by the Audit Committee and, other than minor presentational changes, the committee had been content with the draft presented to it.
RESOLVED:

To approve the annual report and accounts for the year ending 31 July 2023 and that these be signed by the Chair and CEO/Accounting Officer.
RISK, STRATEGY AND PERFORMANCE
9.
Review of Group Risk Register
In considering the latest iteration of the risk register, the board discussed a new risk relating to the group’s HE student information system and the associated financial implications, noting the work taking place to mitigate the risk.
Governors asked that a full update on progress against risk 209 (group finances/cash flow cannot sustain growth strategies in the short to medium term) be provided at the next Audit and Finance Committee meetings.  Governors also questioned whether a specific risk relating to interest rates should be added to the risk register.  It was reported that the interest rate on the DfE loan would be revised in April each year, providing an opportunity to anticipate any change at the year end and keep under review.  The CEO added that the group forecasts interest rates cautiously in its financial plan.
The board went on to discuss whether the risk register sufficiently covered the demand for HE and various government announcements.  The Deputy CEO Curriculum & Quality advised that HE student recruitment was included on the risk registers for Leeds Conservatoire and University Centre Leeds and the senior team was currently reviewing whether this needed to be escalated to the group risk register.

Following a discussion around talent acquisition, it was acknowledged that the related risk had again increased to red on the risk register.  An Audit Committee deep dive into that particular risk in September had provided data demonstrating the impact and success of the actions taken to mitigate the risk.  However, governors were mindful that pockets of real challenge remained, particularly in recruiting Trades staff, and whilst recognising this as being a sector wide issue, encouraged ongoing close monitoring.  
In conclusion, the Chair emphasised the need for member boards to scrutinise and take ownership of their organisation’s risk registers and the mitigating actions contained therein.

RESOLVED:

To approve the current iteration of the group risk register, including the mitigating actions in place and planned by management.
10.
Feedback and Recommendations from Member Boards
The respective chairs and senior leaders provided feedback from recent meetings of the FE College Boards, the University Centre Leeds (UCLeeds) Board and the Leeds Conservatoire (LC) Board, with a particular emphasis on any key risks identified.
Staff recruitment and retention was highlighted as an ongoing challenge for both Harrogate College and Keighley College, as reflected on the group risk register.  For Leeds City College (LCC) the key challenges were reported to be around capacity to meet student growth (accommodation), staffing and student attendance.  These areas continued to be a focus for the LCC Board.
On a more general point, it was felt that the strengthening link governor activity at member board level was now serving to enrich the debate at the FE board meetings.

Following on from a discussion around the impact on staff and students following the recent death of a LCC student, the Deputy CEO Curriculum & Quality reported that HMI had contacted LEG the previous week and, following a review of the group’s processes and management of the tragedy, had commended the group as being exemplary in this respect.

The ongoing challenge and associated risk facing the HE parts of the group related to student recruitment and the associated financial implications.  Congratulations were conveyed to UCLeeds on its TEF award, this having been increased from Bronze to Silver following representation to the OfS.

RESOLVED:

To approve the appointment of Robin Burch as staff member on the Harrogate College Board for a two year term commencing 1 January 2024.
11.
Luminate Education Group Skills Statement
The Group Vice Principal Adults introduced the Luminate Education Group Skills Statement setting out how the group addresses local needs and the board went on to discuss the rationale for the proposed Skills Statement. The board’s discussion and questions focused on the following aspects:
· The 7 employability behaviours (as identified by employers) built into the Statement

· Consistency of delivery to every individual student at every level
· Embedding the Skills Statement across the group
· Links to the group’s strategic priorities

· Engagement with students

With regard to the latter, the student governor suggested building elements of the Skills Statement into the ‘listening campaigns’ being carried out by the SU.
It was confirmed that each of the group’s FE boards had considered and supported the draft Skills Statement.

RESOLVED:
To approve the Luminate Education Group Skills Statement as presented.

12.
FE Self-Assessment Report 2022/23 and Quality Improvement Plan
The Deputy CEO Curriculum & Quality presented the Luminate Education Group FE Self-Assessment Report (SAR) for 2022/23 and associated quality improvement plan for board discussion and approval.  It was noted that individual college SARs had been discussed and agreed at member board meetings earlier in the term.  In response to a question from governors, the Deputy CEO confirmed that the Overall Effectiveness grade is almost always linked to the Quality of Education grade.  Governors recognised the SAR as an accurate description of the colleges within the group and were satisfied with the actions contained in the quality improvement plan.  It was also felt that the group’s agreed strategic priorities would support the aim to achieve an outstanding grade for the group overall. 
RESOLVED:

To approve the 2022/23 Self-Assessment Report and associated quality improvement plan.

13.
Strategic and Operational Development Plan and Targets 2023/24
The Deputy CEO Curriculum & Quality introduced the group’s draft Strategic and Operational Development Plan for 2023/24 and governors considered the proposed quality and financial targets contained therein.  It was confirmed that the proposed targets had been considered and agreed by the respective member boards.  At its previous meeting the board had reviewed the significant areas where 2022/23 targets had not been met and where overall performance remained below national averages or internal expectations.  They now sought and received confirmation that targets for each of the areas where overall performance was below expectations had been included in the plan for 2023/24.

The board went on to consider the areas presenting the highest level of challenge or risk for 2023/24 and, as previously requested by governors, the Deputy CEO undertook to provide a mid-year update on progress in these areas at the April board meeting.

RESOLVED:

To approve the 2023/24 Strategic and Operational Development Plan and Targets.

14.
Student Recruitment

Update on Student Recruitment
The board received an update on student recruitment across all parts of the group.  Discussion focused on the forecast demand driven growth for Leeds City College for 2024/25, requiring careful management of space and the need for innovation and imagination on how to become more efficient.  It was noted that LEG was set to become the largest T Level provider in the country this year.

International Recruitment Strategy
At its previous meeting the board had considered a proposal to increase investment in international marketing and recruitment, the aim being to grow international student numbers and revenue for Leeds Conservatoire plus the start of international recruitment for the University Centre, English as a Foreign Language and A levels.  In considering the outline growth plans, summary recruitment plan and the outline costs and income presented by the CEO, the board had asked questions about:

· Student accommodation needs

· Additional risks associated with international activity

· Total financial exposure

· Costs of delivery and additional overhead costs

· Attrition rate for international students

Since then each of the respective member boards (Leeds Conservatoire, University Centre and Leeds City College) had considered and supported the initial proposal insofar as it relates to their part of the group.  The CEO now presented a final proposal for discussion and approval, covering all of the issues and queries raised by governors at the previous meeting.
The board spent time debating the rationale for the proposed strategy, the costs and financial model presented and the key risks, both financial and reputational.  Governors commented that the current state of international recruitment elsewhere in the sector should not be under-estimated but acknowledged that the numbers being proposed for LEG are relatively small with a clear and focused plan.  It was reported that the overall financial viability of Leeds Conservatoire on a standalone basis would be a key measure of success.  When considered in the context of Leeds Conservatoire’s longer term financial sustainability, the risk of not diversifying into new international markets was considered to be greater than the risk of proceeding with the proposed strategy.
RESOLVED:

(a) To support the initial phase of the International Recruitment Strategy planned to operate between January 2024 and October 2025.
(b) That an update on the strategy be presented to the December 2024 board meeting and a detailed paper reviewing the success of the strategy to the October 2025 board meeting (to include both financial and quality measures).
15.
Financial Performance

Feedback from Finance Committee
The Chair of the Finance Committee presented a paper providing feedback from a meeting of the committee held on 4 December.  Significant items of business considered by the committee appeared separately on the agenda for this board meeting.

Financial Position and Forecast including Cashflow Forecast
The CFO introduced the financial position and forecast for the first three months of the financial year, noting that this paper was being presented in a new format following the recommendation of the finance task and finish group established in the summer; the revised format was welcomed by board members.

In response to a question from the board, the CFO confirmed that most of the reported variances were due to timing.  EBITDA was reported to be a £0.3m deficit as at 31 October 2023 with a full year forecast in line with the budget.  The circulated report also included a 24 month cashflow forecast.  The cash balance as at 31 July 2024 was forecast to be £1.5m lower than the budget, hence cashflow would continue to be closely monitored by the Finance Committee.
16.
Property, Estates and Health & Safety

Feedback from Property Strategy Committee including Health & Safety Policy 2023/24
The Chair of the Property Strategy Committee presented a paper providing feedback from a meeting of the committee held on 30 November.  The committee had reviewed the Group Health & Safety Policy for 2023/24; this remained unchanged from the previous year and was recommended for approval by the board.  It was noted that tenders for construction of the Harrogate College new build were due back later that week.  Other significant items of business considered by the committee appeared separately on the agenda for this board meeting.

Post-16 Capacity Fund Project Budgets
The board had previously approved a proposal to proceed with two Post-16 Capacity Fund projects – Temple Newsam and Park Lane Extension.  The Group Vice Principal Development now presented a paper seeking approval of an overall budget for these two capital projects.  It was confirmed that both the Property Strategy and Finance committees had considered the proposed budget and recommended for board approval.
RESOLVED:

To approve an overall budget of £12,059,965 for the two Post-16 grant funded capital projects, as detailed within the circulated report.

Contract Award – FECTF Refurbishment Project at Park Lane Campus
The board had previously approved an overall budget for the Further Education Capital Transformation Fund (FECTF) refurbishment project and the board was now asked to approve entering into a contract with Struct Eco for the phase 1 window replacement works at Park Lane Campus as part of this project.  The board was also asked to approve entering into a Pre-Construction Services Agreement (PCSA) with F Parkinson for the phase 2 Mechanical & Electrical (M&E) and fire improvement works at Park Lane Campus.  The Property Strategy Committee had considered the proposed contract award and PCSA at its meeting in November, agreeing to recommend for board approval.
RESOLVED:
(a) To approve entering into a contract with Struct Eco for the phase 1 window replacement works at Park Lane Campus as detailed in the circulated report and as recommended by the Property Strategy Committee.
(b) To approve entering into a Pre-Construction Services Agreement with F Parkinson for the phase 2 Mechanical & Electrical and fire improvement works at Park Lane Campus as detailed in the circulated report and as recommended by the Property Strategy Committee.

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS

17.
Revised Contracts of Employment

Separate confidential minutes refer.

18.
Feedback and Recommendations from Remuneration Committee

Separate confidential minutes refer.
The meeting closed at 5.10pm
Signed: ………………………………………… (Chair)
Date: ……………………………………...
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